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September 2, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

With this letter, I am transmitting an ordinance that would begin the process of simplifying fare payment for riders in King County.  This ordinance eliminates non-regional passes and modifies senior and persons with disabilities transit fares.  Once modified, seniors and persons with disabilities will pay a single cash fare or a single pass price to cover all of the bus and light rail transit trips they take in King County regardless of which service they use.  

This ordinance is the result of ongoing fare coordination discussions between Metro Transit and other agencies in the region, in particular Sound Transit.  It is consistent with the 2009 Transit Performance Audit recommendations as well as recommendations in the “Regional Fare Coordination Report and Recommendations” submitted to the King County Council and the Regional Transit Committee pursuant to Ordinance 16717, Section 131, P6, adopting the Transit 2010-2011 budget.

Metro has worked with other transit agencies in the Central Puget Sound region to coordinate fares for many years.  This work culminated in the 2009 launch of the seven-agency One Regional Card for All (ORCA) smart card system for regional fare payment.  ORCA provides for the sale of regional transit passes, intersystem transfer credits to customers, and shares regional fare revenue among the transit agencies, making regional fare payment easier and less costly.  The ORCA program provides the most far-reaching regional transit fare integration in the country.  While the ORCA program offers customers a regionally valid fare media, the participating agencies maintain separate and differing fare levels which can be confusing to customers, make fare collection more difficult for operators, contribute to fare evasion and complicate fare administration.  This was highlighted by King County residents last year in response to the simultaneous rollout of ORCA with Sound Transit’s implementation of Link light rail.  

The ordinance I am proposing will proceed towards further fare simplification and integration by:

· Eliminating a number of Metro-only fares and passes.  These include the Metro-only senior and persons with disabilities monthly and annual passes, all-day pass, weekend/holiday pass and family fare.  This change is expected to result in a slight increase in Metro’s fare revenue, though no precise estimate is available. 

· Maintaining the senior and persons with disabilities cash fare at $0.75 by rolling back the currently adopted $0.25 fare increase scheduled for January 1, 2011.  This would establish a single fare for seniors and persons with disabilities on Metro, Sound Transit in-county bus and Link light rail service.  Riders in this category would purchase a $27 monthly regional pass valid for travel on any ORCA transit system, rather than the Metro-only senior and persons with disabilities passes priced at $24 per month or $150 per year.  The financial impact of this change is estimated to reduce the additional revenue projected to result from the fare increase for seniors and people with disabilities from $1.5 million to $1.34 million for 2011.

I am proposing this fare ordinance now, rather than with the proposed budget later in the fall, because these changes should be adopted by October 1, 2010, in order for our information systems and customer information materials to be updated in time for January pass sales, which begin December 16, 2010.  This ordinance is consistent with the guiding principles in the adopted countywide strategic plan.

If you have any questions, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619. 

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine  

King County Executive
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